PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 21, 2009

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 21, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman [arrived 6:55 p.m.]
John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Executive Session (originally scheduled for 6:30 p.m.)
The Board could not hold its scheduled executive session due to a lack of quorum.  When Chairman Quintal arrived at 6:55 p.m., he joined Selectman Mahoney and Selectman Machado and prepared to convene the meeting at 7:00 p.m.
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.   On behalf of the Board, he held a moment of silence in memory of Jessica Malaguti, and he offered the Board’s condolences and support to the Malaguti family for their loss.   Chairman Quintal then led the Board and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Update on Camp Dennen / Hedges Pond Preserve
Barry DeBlasio, DPW Recreation Director, provided a presentation on the status of plans for the Hedges Pond Preserve (formerly Camp Dennen). 

The Recreation Department, Mr. DeBlasio explained, is in the process of developing a master plan for use of the 90-acre parcel that the Town acquired with Community Preservation funds in the Fall of 2007.   Mr. DeBlasio displayed aerial photographs and maps of the property and discussed its prior use as a church camp.  There are several facilities, cabins, and campsites on the property, he said, that have sustained repeated vandalism since the camp was vacated and the Town acquired it.   Mr. DeBlasio provided a description and assessment of the facilities and amenities at the site, including a 30-acre pond with great water quality, which will likely become the Town’s third public swimming pond.
Mr. DeBlasio noted that $30,000 in Community Preservation funds were allocated by Special Town Meeting in April 2008 for the development of a master plan for Hedges Pond Preserve / Camp Dennen.   In March of 2009, he said, the feasibility study was awarded to Weston & Sampson to analyze the property, create a conceptual master plan, and determine costs associated with conversion of the site.  Mr. DeBlasio discussed, in more detail, the factors, facets, and timeline associated with the master planning of the Hedges Pond Preserve / Camp Dennen site, noting that the process will culminate with a public forum at which community input will be solicited, prior to the final report.

Mr. DeBlasio reviewed the benefits and challenges of the Hedges Pond Preserve / Camp Dennen site.   Some of the major considerations and challenges that will factor into the final master plan, he noted, are: the availability of public access versus the maximum revenue for the Town, the retention versus elimination of the camp cabins, and the provision of athletic fields versus the preservation of open space.   Mr. DeBlasio outlined the preliminary concepts and associated programming for use of the site, and he discussed the consideration of having an on-site caretaker to supervise the property and prevent further vandalism. 
Members of the Board posed brief questions to Mr. DeBlasio with regard to water quality of the pond, problems with overcrowding at Town-owned ponds, YMCA access to the pond, on-site caretaking versus seasonal staff supervision, use of the cabins for overnight camping, and project timelines.  At the close of the discussion, Mr. DeBlasio noted that the project—if done in a multi-phase approach—could be completed as early as 2010.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Knights of Columbus Council 10049 - St. Bonaventure, White House Beach Rd., James Conaway, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a pasta dinner and social event to be held at the St. Bonaventure Parish Center on State Road from 5:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on May 9, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Knights of Columbus Council 10049 - St. Bonaventure.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Miscellaneous Seasonal Renewals

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved renewal of all the licenses listed below.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Pawn Broker 

· Peggy's Pawn Shop (Edward McCarthy)
37 Court St

Lodging House 

· Corporation Of The Ryder Home For Old People 
54 Russell St

Lodging House (continued)

· Sandpiper Inn
205 Taylor Ave

Junk Dealer 

· Antiques Potpourri
1464 State Rd

· Chapel Antiques



631 State Rd

· David Smullen d/b/a Dave's Antiques
46 Main St

· Dillon & Company, Ltd. d/b/a Dillon & Company

12 North St

· Jeremy Edwards
57  Micajah Ave

· RJ Stone & Associates Inc. d/b/a Miller's Country Store
114  Water St

· Village Braider Antique Inc
48  Sandwich St

Junk Collector 

· Jeremy Edwards
57 Micajah Ave

· Paul Almeida 24 Hour Towing Inc
10 Columbus Rd

· Peggy's Collectibles
37  Court St

· Plymouth Coin And Jewelry

64 Court St

· Robert Silva

27 West Cherry St

Horse And Carriage 

· Hillcrest Horse and Carriage Co.

40 Forest St

Fortune Telling 

· Celestial Insights (Regina Hamilton)

146 Court St

· Crystal Chambers (Tammy Miller)

66 Samoset St

Billiards 

· Ellis Haven Campground

531 Federal Furnace Rd


2 Pool Tables

· Plymouth Lodge No. 2485 Loyal Order of Moose

739 State Rd


One Pool Table

· Sam Diego's East Inc. d/b/a Sam Diego's Mexican
51 Main St


Cookery & Bar



Two Pool Tables

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 10, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Municipal Bonds – The Board voted that, in order to reduce costs, the Treasurer is authorized to provide for the sale and issuance of bonds under G.L. Chapter 44 Section 21A, to refund all or any portion of the remaining principal of and redemption premium and interest on the Town’s Municipal Purpose Loan of 1998 Bonds dated December 15, 1998 and the Town’s Municipal Purpose Loan of 2000 Bonds dated October 15, 2000; and that for this purpose the Treasurer is authorized to provide for the preparation and distribution of a Preliminary Official Statement; provided, however, that no bonds shall be issued under this vote unless and until the final interest rates and other terms of the refunding bonds are approved by the Board.

Maximum Useful Life of Departmental Equipment – The Board voted that the maximum useful life of the departmental equipment listed below to be financed with the proceeds of the $260,000 borrowing authorized by the vote of the Town passed May 17, 2005 (Article 9, Item B-7) is hereby determined pursuant to G.L. c. 44 s. 7(9) to be as follows:


Department
Purpose

Borrowing Amount
Maximum Useful Life



Sewer

Vactor Jet Truck
$260,000

10 years

Donation for Beach Bath House – The Board accepted, with gratitude, the donation of an infant changing station made to the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee for the bath house at Plymouth Long Beach.  [Note: The donor of this item wished to remain anonymous.]
Nuclear Matters Committee – The Board set the number of members on the Nuclear Matters Committee to seven (7).  [Note: the Chairman of the Nuclear Matters Committee previously requested that the number be set to five (5)—which was done via administrative note at the April 14, 2009 meeting—but subsequently discussed it with his fellow committee members and decided that seven would be more appropriate.]

Public Comment

Dale Webber of Stafford Street addressed the Board regarding the proposed increases to the Town’s Water & Sewer rates.  Mr. Webber handed out a copy of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 44 Section 53F (pertaining to enterprise funds) in which he believes the Town is given the ability to appropriate excess money from an enterprise fund toward the reduction of user charges.   He suggested that the Board postpone any decision on rate increases to water & sewer service until it considers this provision.

Ric Cone, downtown resident and merchant, commended the Town Manager’s Office and the Police Department for their quick response to graffiti that was painted on the benches on Cole’s Hill (in Pilgrim Memorial State Park).  Mr. Cone asked the Selectmen to contact the Department of Conservation & Recreation, however, to inquire why the State was so slow to respond to the graffiti incident.

FY2010 Water & Sewer Rates

Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced the presentation on proposed FY2010 rates for water & sewer service.   
Doug Gardner of Pioneer Consulting provided his report of findings and recommendations regarding the Town’s water & sewer rate methodology.  Mr. Gardner noted that the Town will retain the current three-tiered conservation rate structure through which those who use less, pay less, and those who use more pay more.  Town’s Water Enterprise Fund is currently strong, he said, with $2.3 million in retained earnings, and, thus, there is no need to change water rates.   The Sewer Enterprise Fund, however, is expected to close in a deficit for FY2009, Mr. Gardner explained, and unless sewer rates are changed, a deficit is expected for FY2010, as well.

Within the recommended increases to the sewer rates, Mr. Gardner explained, those who generate the least sewage will see the smallest increase, while those who use the most will see the largest increase.   Mr. Gardner outlined the following rate recommendations:
FY2010 Recommended Water Rates (no changes recommended)
Minimum Charge

$25.00 (no consumption in minimum)

0 – 3,000 cubic feet

$1.16 per 100 cubic feet

3,000 – 9,000 cubic feet
$1.64 per 100 cubic feet

Over 9,000 cubic feet

$1.96 per 100 cubic feet

FY2010 Recommended Sewer Rates (new rates recommended)

Minimum Charge

$85.00 (no consumption in minimum)

0 – 3,000 cubic feet

$3.98 per 100 cubic feet

3,000 – 9,000 cubic feet
$5.39 per 100 cubic feet

Over 9,000 cubic feet

$6.34 per 100 cubic feet

Mr. Gardner discussed the sewer rate impact analysis, noting that the Town invoices water & sewer customers every six months.  With these changes to the sewer rates, he said, the average user of 3,000 cubic feet will see a $10.20 increase in his/her six-month bill.   In response to questions from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Gardner responded that there are approximately 750 gallons in one cubic foot of water, and roughly 3,000 households are connected to the Town’s sewer system.  Approximately a third of those 3,000 households fall into the lowest use category, Mr. Gardner said, with the remaining two usage tiers each constituting another third of the 3,000 households, respectively.  
Debt is the reason behind the necessity for further rate changes to sewer service, Mr. Gardner explained, along with the loss of septage revenue due to a dispute with Veolia, the operators of the Town’s Waste Treatment Facility.   The Town’s sewer debt cannot be refinanced, he said, and sewer bank revenues are down due to the current economic crisis, leaving only 3,000 customers on the Town’s sewer system (compared to 12,000 on the Town’s water system).    

If sewer rate is not increased, Mr. Gardner noted, the Town can anticipate a debt of approximately $500,000 for FY2010.  Mr. Gardner offered his recommendation that the Board approve the water and sewer rates, as proposed, for the first billing cycle of FY2010, which would include all consumption from the last read.   

Upon the conclusion of Mr. Gardner’s presentation, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to questions and comments from the Board.  Selectman Machado echoed Mr. Webber’s suggestion during public comment to identify whether the Town has the ability to appropriate excess money from the Water Enterprise Fund toward the reduction of sewer charges.   Both Mr. Gardner and Ms. Arrighi noted that the laws governing enterprise funds specifically prohibit the use of revenues from one fund for the purposes of another.   
Ms. Arrighi and Ms. Barrett responded to comments and questions from Selectman Machado and Selectman Mahoney with regard to the loss of septage revenue at the wastewater treatment facility and the County’s outstanding water & sewer bill with the Town, respectively.   Ms. Barrett took a few moments to further explain why the actual revenues for the Sewer Enterprise Fund are not meeting the Town’s revenue estimates, and she discussed her goals and strategies for remedying the Sewer Enterprise Fund debt.  She answered further questions from Selectman Machado and Selectman Mahoney with regard to the use of enterprise accounts, the current balances in each of the Water and Sewer Enterprise Funds, and rate increases.

Further discussion ensued with regard to the enterprise accounts and the expenses charged to them.   Ms. Barrett and Mr. Gardner briefly outlined the process by which appropriate direct and indirect uses of the accounts were fairly assessed.   Ms. Barrett reiterated that debt service on the wastewater plant is the primary factor behind the necessity for the sewer rate increases.  With less activity—and, thus, revenue—in the Town’s sewer bank, Ms. Barrett said, there is little left to offset the debt factor, other than a subsidy from the General Fund.  
Chairman Quintal shared his thoughts on the proposal to increase sewer rates, noting his concerns about the operation of the wastewater plant and the burden of cost placed on the 3,000 customers connected to the system.   Until the Town can extend its infrastructure further along the old Route 44 and Warren Avenue, he noted, the Town will be unable to add more sewer customers onto the system to share the expense.  

Ms. Arrighi acknowledged the difficult decision before the Board but noted that the Town is facing projected deficits for FY2010 and the remainder FY2009 if the rates are not adjusted.  
With these two deficits combined, the budget shortfall of nearly $1 million will force the Town to consider further cuts to staff and services.

Selectman Machado expressed his opinion that it may be time for the Town to cut another $2 million from its budget, to avoid overburdening taxpayers with more fees and higher taxes.  Selectman Mahoney noted that the wastewater treatment facility provides the benefit of a clean harbor for all Plymouth residents, and, thus, further subsidization from the General Fund could be considered appropriate.   All three Selectmen agreed that a final decision on the rates should be made by a full board, with all five members present.
Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.
Bud Minear of Alden Street expressed his opposition to another rate increase, citing the changes made to the water & sewer rates enacted in the Spring of 2008.   Mr. Minear posed questions to Ms. Barrett and Mr. Gardner with regard to the presentation and outlined the reasons why these increases appear to have placed the most significant hardship on the customers who use the system the least.  Mr. Gardner offered to speak further with Mr. Minear to answer his questions in more detail.
FY2010 Solid Waste Program / Transfer Station Fees

Ms. Arrighi explained that, after a thorough evaluation of the Solid Waste Enterprise fund conducted by the Department of Public Works and the Finance Department, the new rate options proposed for transfer station fees are as follows:

Single Rate Structure


$164
Split Rate – General 


$178

Split Rate – Senior (25% discount) 
$134

Recycling 



$  12

Ms. Arrighi noted that these figures reflect the adoption of a proposed increase to the recycling sticker fee from $2 to $12, in conjunction with reductions already made within the Solid Waste budget, including staff overtime, equipment rental, and dues & memberships.   While the Town understands that these are considerable rate increases for transfer station users, she said, the Town must resolve increasing disposal and compliance expenses and an unanticipated loss of revenue from recycling during the economic downturn.
Ms. Barrett provided some brief information on the formulation of the rate recommendations.  Selectman Machado and Selectman Mahoney noted the loss in recycling revenue—which, towards the end of the year, became an expense—due to the market shift in demand for recycled goods during the recent economic downturn.  David Gould, Acting DPW Director, reminded the Board that the Town must comply with State regulations to divert recyclable materials from the waste stream, whether we must pay to haul recycled goods away or generate revenue from them.   Fortunately, Mr. Gould noted, the recycling market is rebounding, and the Town is paying less and less, as time passes, to haul these goods away.   

Mr. Gould answered questions from the Board with regard to the South Street Transfer Station, equipment purchases, and budgeting.  Ms. Barrett noted that no revenue from the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund will be spent on capital items during FY2010 in order to work towards paying off Solid Waste debt. 

Larry Fava, chairman of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), noted his opinion that Town staff did a good job of reducing costs in the Solid Waste budget.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.   The Board then agreed to table its decision on the FY2010 Transfer Station fees until the following week, when all of the members could be present.  Chairman Quintal called for a five minute recess to prepare for the next agenda item.
Noise Hearing – T-Bones Roadhouse 

Chairman Quintal reconvened meeting at approximately 9:00 p.m.

Ms. Arrighi noted that, in the Summer of 2006, the Board heard complaints about the level of noise from amplified music in the downtown / waterfront district.   After a subsequent follow-up meeting held in January of 2007, she explained, the Board asked the Town Manager’s Office to review amplified music permits and work together with complainants and owners to reach mutually amicable solutions.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board (as the issuing authority) has the full ability to issue, modify, or revoke an amplified music permit.  In this case, she said, staff has made some progress in working with the owner of T-Bones Roadhouse and the residential neighbors who have complained, but, at this point, the complainants still feel the noise from the restaurant is intolerable.

Chairman Quintal invited the citizens who issued the complaints regarding noise from T-Bones Roadhouse to speak.   

Pamela Movsession introduced herself and noted that she owns and resides in a condominium located on the second floor above the building next to T-Bones Roadhouse.   Although she believes in the right of business owners to make a living, she said, the music coming from T-Bones Roadhouse is often so loud that she cannot get proper sleep, to the point where she has considered selling her condo.   In addition to the repeated thump from the beat of the music, Ms. Movsession said, the noise from the crowds that disperse from the establishment at the end of the night can keep her awake as late as 1:30 to 2:00 a.m.   As a resident and taxpayer, she asserted, she believes she has the right to ask that something be done about the noise.

Rose Marie Lewis of 16 Main Street addressed the Board to voice her complaint against the noise emanating from T-Bones Roadhouse.   Ms. Lewis explained that, as a former city resident and a neighboring resident of the T-Bones Roadhouse location (formerly Sean O’Toole’s) since 2002, she is well aware of the noise associated with living in a vibrant downtown district.  The music level from T-Bones, however, is excessive and warrants improved soundproofing, she said.   Ms. Lewis read aloud a letter from the owner of another unit at 16 Main Street who would also like the noise level from T-Bones Roadhouse reduced, the front windows of the restaurant closed, and enhanced soundproofing installed.   Ms. Lewis acknowledged the importance of business to the success of the downtown area, but noted that residents are just as vital to the mix.   If adequate soundproofing can be implemented, she said, T-Bones Roadhouse will maintain the ability to be a successful, sustainable establishment while residents can have some level of peace.

Colin Wilcox, the owner of T-Bones Roadhouse, addressed the Board and referenced the letter he wrote to the Town Manager’s Office dated March 23, 2009 in which he outlined his efforts to address the concerns of the neighboring residents.   Mr. Wilcox noted his intent to balance the need to sustain a viable business with the concerns of his neighbors, and he discussed the structural improvements into which he has invested money to remedy the level of resounding noise.
Chairman Quintal and Selectman Mahoney posed questions to Mr. Wilcox with regard to the length of time he has been in business and his efforts to keep the front windows closed after 11:00 p.m.   Mr. Wilcox confirmed that the windows are closed each evening at 11:00 p.m. at his establishment, which, he said, has been in business for approximately two years.
Ric Cone, downtown resident and merchant, noted that, from his experience as chairman of the Historic District Neighborhood Watch, he has not received a significant number of complaints regarding noise from the music at T-Bones Roadhouse.   Most of the complaints discussed at the Neighborhood Watch meetings, he said, focus upon the loitering that takes place in the streets at the end of the night when the eating and drinking establishments in the downtown area close.   Mr. Cone affirmed that he took part in the meeting held by the Town Manager’s Office between Mr. Wilcox and the neighbors, during which Mr. Wilcox agreed to close the front windows by 11:00 a.m. to reduce the level of noise.   Mr. Cone noted his observation that Mr. Wilcox has been consistent in his efforts to keep this promise.
Discussion ensued between members of the Board, Mr. Wilcox, Ms. Movsession, and Ms. Lewis with regard to police reports of the noise and sound conduction.   Members of the Board appeared to agree that the windows at T-Bones Roadhouse should be closed promptly at 11:00 p.m.  At the close of the discussion, Chairman Quintal acknowledged the difficulty in reaching a happy medium between residential and business interests but urged Mr. Wilcox to make a concerted effort to reduce noise and address the concerns of the neighbors.

Town Manager’s Report

F.E.M.A. Port Security Grant – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Town has been officially notified that the Department of Homeland Security’s Federal Emergency Management Agency has chosen Plymouth for a Fiscal Year 2009 Preparedness Grant.  These Port Security Grant Program (PSGP) grants, she said, were put in place to assist ports in enhancing maritime domain awareness, enhancing risk management capabilities to prevent, detect, respond to and recover from attacks involving improvised explosive devices (IEDs), weapons of mass destruction (WMD), and other non-conventional weapons, as well as training and exercises and Transportation Worker Identification Credential (TWIC) implementation.  Specifically, Ms. Arrighi reported, Plymouth will receive:
Fire Department:


$525,000  

Harbor Master Department:

$236,250 

Both departments, she explained, will use these funds for highly-equipped all-weather emergency and recovery fast-response vessels. 
Controlled Burns in Myles Standish State Forest – Ms. Arrighi reported that the Fire Department has reached an agreement with the Department of Conservation & Recreation (“DCR”) to begin controlled burns in Myles Standish State Forest.   This program, she explained, will help alleviate some of the wildfire concerns in the forest and raise awareness for those residents that border the forest. 

Spring Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Town will hold its Spring Household Hazardous Waste Collection day on Saturday, May 9th from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the DPW Annex Building on Camelot Drive.   Under the policy started last year, Ms. Arrighi explained, each vehicle is allowed to bring two household equivalents at no charge (a household equivalent equals 15 gallons of liquid product or 30 pounds of solid or powdered product); further household equivalents over the first two allowed by the Town will require a co-pay of $20 per additional equivalent.  
Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business
FY2010 Budget – Selectman Machado expressed concerns regarding the viability of the proposed FY2010 budget, noting his belief that the Town should base its revenue projections on 80% of actual figures, as opposed to the current 95% figure that is being used.   He discussed the hiring freeze proposal he brought forth to the Board the previous year and talked about the DPW reorganization of September 2004 that created approximately $1 million worth of new positions.  Selectman Machado expressed sympathy to those employees who may need to be laid off due to the further budget cuts he has recommended but speculated that the Town may be facing millions more in cuts, considering the impending school project (and accompanying override) and his doubt that actual revenues will be what staff has projected. He stated that he would not support the preliminary FY2010 budget, as presented, until further cuts are made.
Town Properties for Sale – Selectman Machado referenced the “For Sale” signs erected by the DPW at Town properties on Court Street and Long Pond Road, which, he said, have generated some interest.

Airport Master Plan / Carver Selectmen – Selectman Mahoney made a suggestion that the Board invite Carver’s Selectmen to attend the Airport Master Plan discussion scheduled for April 28, 2009.   Consensus amongst the members of the Board appeared to be in support of Selectman Mahoney’s suggestion.  
Federal Stimulus Package / Energy Funds – Selectman Mahoney inquired about the news that Plymouth is slated to receive $500,000 in Federal Stimulus Funds for energy-efficiency-related projects.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the Energy Committee will review and discuss the matter and offer its recommendations to the Selectmen.
Open House at New Town Crematory – Selectman Mahoney reminded the public that there will be an open house at the Town’s new crematory in the Vine Hills Cemetery on Saturday, May 2, 2009 from 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon.  He encouraged residents to stop by and tour the Town’s newest municipal facility.
Airport Commission – Chairman Quintal requested that Ms. Arrighi research and provide information on the legislation that established the Airport Commission. 
Letters
Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee – Selectman Machado referenced a letter from Stephanie Fugazzi, chair of the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee (“TBAC”), in which she expressed the TBAC’s concerns about cuts to staff liaison hours.  Ms. Arrighi responded and explained that, with the impending reduction in staff and staff hours, the Town is not going to be able to provide the same level of service and staff support to its dozens of committees.  Committee chairs have been notified of this, Ms. Arrighi said, and though staff may not be available for evening meetings, committees may certainly continue to reach out to staff during business hours for assistance.
Tax Assessments – Selectman Machado acknowledged a letter from resident Dennis Candlen regarding tax assessments.  

Drainage / Long Pond Road – Selectman Machado acknowledged a letter from the Snyder family regarding drainage problems near their home on Long Pond Road.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she would ask DPW staff to look into the matter.

Return to Discussion on FY2010 Budget – Ms. Arrighi responded to some of the comments made by Selectman Machado regarding the FY2010 budget, noting that efforts are being made to rely less and less upon the stabilization fund.    For several years, she said, Plymouth has used a percentage of 95 to project excise revenues and local receipts; if the Board wishes to change this, the Finance Director will need to look at the Town’s excess levy capacity and factor a new percentage into the budget for the following year.

Chairman Quintal offered his recommendation that the percentage for projecting revenues and receipts should be set back to 75%.  He inquired about the Town’s debt, to which Ms. Arrighi responded that she and the Finance Director are recommending little to no borrowing in the next couple of years, to reduce the Town’s debt from the current $9 million to a more typical municipal debt figure of $7 million.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:00 p.m.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
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